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REPORT TO COUNCIL

2016 Annual Conference – Orlando, Florida

As chair of the Committee on Professional Ethics (COPE), I am pleased to report on the committee’s activities since the 2016 Midwinter Meeting in Boston, Massachusetts.

LIS Ethics Education Survey Report
COPE is investigating how professional ethics are taught in LIS programs.  Martin Garnar’s preliminary report states: 
“Though the majority of LIS graduate programs include an element of ethics education as part of their curricula, it is troubling that some programs have no apparent focus on ethics in their courses. COPE should continue to work with the Committee on Accreditation to assess the impact of ethics education in accredited programs and should consider establishing a relationship with AASL to look at the place of CAEP-accredited programs. Meanwhile, there are a number of opportunities for COPE to expand its library of documents and statements related to professional ethics.”  
The final survey report (expected by the end of summer) will have more specific recommendations.

Educational Programming
In support of ALA’s multiyear campaign of Libraries Transform, COPE hosted a program for annual titled, No Room at the Library: the Ethics of Diversity with key speaker, Loida Garcia-Febo.  She moderated a panel of thoughtful speakers and engaging skits to promote libraries transforming to a global space. Our panelists included Sara Ahmed, Anastasia Chiu, and Jeffrey Sowder. Positive feedback and maximum capacity attendance is due in large part to the creativity of the COPE members and the co-sponsorship of GLBT-RT, IRRT, and PLA. 



Council Resolutions
Incoming chair and ALA Councilor, Sara Dallas, submitted a response to the council resolution; Resolution Concerning the Role of Chapters in the American Library Association
Although the Committee on Professional Ethics supports ALA's communicating and collaborating with Chapters, we cannot support the Resolution Concerning the Role of Chapters in the American Library Association for these reasons:
1. The resolution would restrict the manner in which various ALA entities communicate and work with Chapters with no regard for the differences required in differing spheres of activity.
2.  While the Committee supports transparency, this Resolution fails to acknowledge the need to balance transparency and the confidentiality required for some types of communication.
3. Mandating membership in other organizations could have unintended consequences for ALA. Given the cost, often borne by individual members rather than the institutions for which they work, ALA may find that its members refuse to serve in "leadership" positions rather than join another organization. Further, this membership requirement would not be reciprocal for all Chapter leaders.
4. The Resolution uses broad terms such as "leadership" without definition.
5. Controversies between ALA and Chapters should be resolved through discussion rather than attempts to censor speech.

Guests
COPE was pleased to hear from three guests during our business meetings to share the information and initiatives of other organizations. Executive Board Liaison John DeSantis shared the updates of ALA and the Council. Joy Triche of Tiger Stripe Books shared her innovative role as chair of the New Voices Advisory Council. James LaRue, Executive Director of the Office for Intellectual Freedom and the Freedom to Read Foundation shared updates about member support and education and specific trends he’s witnessed in his first six months at ALA.

Division Representatives
Reports from divisional representatives stimulated discussion about ESSA and literacy standards; the practical consequences of weapons and surveillance cameras in academic libraries; and a broader access of divisional materials to state associations. And COPE proudly recognizes Hilda Weisberg’s AASL Award for Distinguished Service and we are honored to have her wisdom and knowledge on the committee.

Future Projects
Plans are underway to implement an open email list for discussion of ethical questions and sharing of resources. Our goal is to increase communication and availability to division leadership. COPE is interested in reviewing the Code of Ethics and planning successful programs for future conferences. 

In closing, the Committee on Professional Ethics thanks the unit liaisons and the OIF staff for their commitment, assistance, and hard work. In particular, we would like to thank Jamie Segno and Kaetrena Davis Kendrick for their hard work and commitment to creating a strong committee for the American Library Association. You will be missed. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

ALA Committee on Professional Ethics
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